Swat’s silent tragedy


A SILENT but serious casualty of the war in Swat has been its forest wealth. It has now come to light that the timber mafia which has operated with impunity in the forested regions all over the country with the active connivance of forest department functionaries is now receiving a boost from the ongoing hostilities in Swat. The extremist militants who are spreading their tentacles in this scenic valley in the north have joined hands with the smugglers to earn easy money from their illegal trade. Trees are cut to sustain smuggling which is a thriving business in the province. In the process large areas in the NWFP — that had 1.33 million hectares of forests, we were told — have been denuded of trees and a study of the Provincial Forest Resource Inventory says that trees will become extinct in the Frontier by 2025.

This is a pity. As it is, Pakistan is not rich in forest resources, given its preponderantly barren soil and dry climate. Less than five per cent of the total area of the country is forested and a substantial proportion of this is in the NWFP. Grazing and the felling of trees to use as fuel has insidiously depleted the forest wealth of the province since the Afghan refugees began crossing the Durand Line into Pakistan. The timber mafia has also played havoc with this natural resource although the commercial cutting of trees has been prohibited since 1999. It is said the province is losing forest at the rate of one per cent per annum. The government at Peshawar also failed to recognise the importance of trees for climate, ecology, agriculture and the soil. For many years it failed to draw up rules to make the Forest Ordinance 2002 fully operational. Without the involvement of local communities in forest management — especially in the task of replanting saplings — no regeneration of forest resources can take place. All this is simply not possible when there are militants all over the place and a war is going on. One can only hope that the writ of the state will be restored fast so that this issue can be addressed in earnest.

